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Editorial
Relax.  Look ahead.
I recently read an article about hang gliding.  That involves strapping yourself into a kite-like 
wing and running down a hill until you are airborne. The temptation is to pull the control bar 
in white-knuckled terror, pitch down, and face plant.  The solution is simple, though not 
necessarily easy and takes a leap of faith: relax; look forward. That lets the wing do its thing 
and lift you off the ground.

As I read Reverend Jim’s message, I saw that we at Britannia do the same: relax and have 
faith, look forward, and we fly.

Looking forward, we have lots of chances to relax at the upcoming entertainments, and lots of 
chances to make projects like the Christmas bazaar and craft sale fly.

Peter Bain
Editor
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Minister’s Message
Nineteen years ago, I had a meeting with Rev. Camille Lipsette to talk about Britannia United 
Church.  I had just accepted a call to Britannia, and Camille was just completing three years of 
intentional interim ministry.  Camille met me at the door and began with a tour of the church.  
One of the first things she pointed out to me, was the fact that there were no references to 
money in the entryway of the church.  This might seem like an odd thing to emphasize, but 
Camille explained that the decision had come after much discussion, and it was a reflection of 
the character and faith of the congregation.  

The church was experiencing a time of significant financial stress and it had been suggested 
that putting up financial charts or “thermometers” to track the weekly offering, and show the 
results of their fundraising efforts, would help the congregation to see their progress and 
encourage them to increase their givings.  After much discussion and prayerful consideration, 
the council decided against it.  The decision was made after someone asked the council 
members to consider the experience of a first time visitor.  What did they want the visitor to 
see?  How did they want our welcoming space to reflect the nature and faith of our 
congregation?

They decided that they did not want our financial situation to make the first impression.  
Rather, they wanted our signs and bulletin boards to advertise our life and faith and activities.  
Today when you walk into Britannia United Church, you can see our history in the large 
cabinet by the door.  You can see the names and faces of our congregation in our photo 
directory.  You can see the activities of our Sunday School and some of the projects they have 
made.  Our bulletin boards show the activities that take place week to week, our involvement 
with our community and our commitment to mission, service and outreach.

We still struggle with finances and we continue to work hard at fundraising, but our concept of 
stewardship goes way beyond meeting the annual budget.  As stewards of God’s love and 
grace, we are a congregation that cares about one another, our community and our world.  We 
are a church that welcomes people in and celebrates the vast array of gifts they bring.  We 
affirm the human spirit in all its diversity and seek to create a sanctuary where people feel they 
are safe and that they belong.  But rather than just being a refuge from the world, this is a 
place where we engage with the world; where we learn about the needs of others and how we 
as a faith community may reach out and spread God’s love in word and in deed.

As summer turns to fall and people return from cottages and holidays, it is an exciting time to 
be at Britannia United Church.  We have many new members who have joined our 
congregation over the summer and new friends to meet.  Our activities are gearing up and it 
promises to be a wonderful year for worship, outreach, education and some brand new 
initiatives thanks to the inspiration of our Stewardship Committee!  As always, it is an honour 
and an inspiration to serve in your midst.  

Rev. Jim
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How was your day?

Today was the absolute worst day ever
And don't try to convince me that
There's something good in every day
Because, when you take a closer look,
This world is a pretty evil place.
Even if
Some goodness does shine through once 

in a while
Satisfaction and happiness don't last.
And it's not true that
It's all in the mind and heart
Because
True happiness can be obtained
Only if one's surroundings are good
It's not true that good exists
I'm sure you can agree that
The reality
Creates
My attitude
It's all beyond my control
And you'll never in a million years hear 

me say that
Today was a good day

Now read from the bottom to top

Climate Change – Dare We 
Not Do Something About It?
It’s a difficult situation we, the world’s 
people, find ourselves in.
Today my wife and I went to Parliament Hill 
in Ottawa to call for positive action on 
climate change. Thousands of people, young 
and old, were there. Some were very upset, 
but pointing fingers and blaming someone 
else is not the way forward. What can the 
individual do? According to renowned 
primatologist Jane Goodall, “do whatever 
you can, but take your ego out of the 
equation”. She said: “we choose what we 
buy, what we eat, what we wear. And we 
have to alleviate poverty, because if you’re 
really poor, you can’t make choices. You 
have to do whatever you can.” When we 
vote for politicians who introduce legislation 
to make change, we need to remember to 

keep supporting them instead of 
complaining that it costs more to change. We 
all need to vote, and wisely. 
So what can we do to reduce our 
consumption of food, plastics, fossil fuels, 
water, etc.? Maybe we eat less food and less 
junk. Maybe we reduce the heat in our 
homes and wear a sweater. Maybe we 
carpool when possible or take public transit. 
Maybe we don’t buy plastic bottles of water 
but instead use a reusable metal bottle and 
tap water. Maybe we don’t use a clothes 
dryer but hang clothes outside. Maybe we 
walk or ride a bicycle instead of always 
using the car. Maybe we can collect some of 
the garbage we spot during our 
neighbourhood walks. Maybe we have a 
reusable container with us when we go to 
restaurants and know we will have leftovers. 
Maybe we can use a rain barrel or have a 
composter for vegetable waste. 
Can we make our footprint smaller? Maybe 
we can encourage our families and friends 
by setting good examples. Don’t just be 
angry. Do whatever you can. 

Don Cullen

Inspired Hearts and Hands
VENDORS NEEDED
Britannia United Church will be holding the 
“Inspired Hearts and Hands” craft show 
Nov. 2, 2019. We are looking for crafters 
who would be interested in renting an eight 
foot table to sell their hand made original 
crafts. The cost of the table is $40 each: we 
hope to rent approximately 33 spots. This 
offer is going out to the public, so register 
early. 

For more information, feel free to contact 
the Church at 613-828-6018 (please leave a 
message, or via e-mail office@brituc.ca. 
 Should you wish to assist in the 
coordination of this annual project, please 
let us know.
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Christmas Bazaar
Mark Saturday, November 16 on your 
calendar because that’s the date for  
Britannia United Church’s Christmas 
Bazaar, formerly the Fall Bazaar. 

To help make our bazaar a huge success 
again, we are looking for people to make 
and donate:

• Christmas themed (or any) baked goods.  
These are very popular so please help fill 
the table

• Christmas crafts and decorations to sell
• Gift cards and gift baskets from local 

businesses for our silent auction are a very 
popular item.

• Clean Garage sale items for our Country 
Store

• Books, movies, and music 
• Jewellery and fashion accessories
• Children’s toys and games
• Small pieces of furniture
• ...and volunteers to help run the event
Please, please sign up and inform us early so 
we know we have the bodies needed to help 
make this Britannia’s largest fundraiser!! 

Share the date with friends and family. 
Remind them of our tasty hot turkey 
sandwich served with veggies and apple pie 
with ice cream for dessert. 

Kelvin Stanke
613-407-9382
kelvinstanke123@gmail.com

aaaaaaaaaaaaaaaaaa 
Each of us is responsible for what we think 

and do.
That's not bad news.  It's the greatest news.
Every day, we get to choose our thoughts 

and actions.
We cannot control what happens in life; but 

we get to choose how we respond.

Britannia Woods Community 
House Food Pantry 
The Pantry has been suffering the “Mother 
Hubbard syndrome”: when volunteers get 
there on Mondays, the “cupboards” are bare, 
and some people  “got none” or had fewer 
choices.

The Ottawa Food Bank (OFB) guarantees to 
supply peanut butter, rice, dry pasta, tomato 
sauce, cereal, beans, soup, legumes, canned 
vegetables, canned meat and tuna, and 
stew.  If these items have not been donated, 
the OFB will purchase them.  It also 
supplies eggs, liquid milk and frozen meat 
and baby supplies.  

The OFB is also supplying lots of fresh fruit 
and vegetables, much of which is grown by 
the OFB itself on donated land.  They also 
have a winter buying program to ensure that 
clients receive fresh produce during the 
winter months.

Please consider donating non-perishable 
foods like: cooking oil, canned fruit, onions, 
sugar, black tea, coffee (ground or instant), 
mac and cheese, any kind of condiments, 
cookies, and baby food.  These items only 
arrive at Britannia if they have been donated 
to the Ottawa Food Bank.

The OFB buys powdered milk in bulk but if  
the Pantry orders it there is a charge, 
typically $68 per week. You can off set this 
and other costs by donating cash through 
your church envelope. 

Thank you for your support.

Susan Aiken  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News from the Shaao-Artin family 
The Shaao-Artin family recently moved to Canada as refugees from Syria. Here is an update 
on their progress in settling in Canada.  We have two items: one from friends Don Cullen and 
Marie-Therese O’Sullivan and a personal note from Abboud himself.

Moving, Moving…Out of Town
When you hear these words, what is your reaction? Is it feelings of “no” or “yes, I want to do 
this”? Does it make you anxious and nervous? “Oh! Not now! I am happy in the Ottawa area, 
where I have a nice place to live. All my friends and family are here.”

Yet, every year, military, diplomats, seniors downsizing, people seeking new employment or 
new educational challenges move to new cities and places. Now, part of our Syrian refugee 
family will be moving to Kingston. Rim Artin, the former obstetrician-gynecologist in Syria 
and new midwife here will have a permanent position there. So, on August 1 her husband 
Abboud and sons Jack,13, and Christian, 9, will join her in Kingston to live in a new 
environment and adjust to new schools and challenges. Leaving their close friends and elderly 
parents Nadia and Raymond and brother Salem and his family will not be easy. 

The family thanks all who have helped them: the Britannia United family and local 
community members, as well has host families in Toronto, Ottawa, Kitchener-Waterloo and 
Kingston, for the prayers, guidance, time and kindnesses they have provided throughout the 
past three and a half years. If you wish to support the family in any way, please contact Don 
Cullen at britunitedref@gmail.com  before July 15, 2019. 

Don Cullen and Marie-Therese O’Sullivan want to thank all those angels who have been 
involved in the adventure of helping this family. God does exist and works in mysterious 
ways. May you know the PEACE, LOVE, KINDNESS and HOPE you give. 

Don Cullen and Marie-Therese O’Sullivan 
A New Life
Moving from one province to another in Canada is not easy. But that is what we needed to do 
for Rim to start a new job in Kingston. 

Moving takes a lot of time, effort and money. In this case, since Rim was often absent from 
home, we were able to successfully accomplish this with the help of friends and with their 
advice.

A new life here in Kingston has started. The kids are in their French schools and are happy. I 
continue my English studies to achieve my goal of starting the first year of a Computer 
Science program in St. Lawrence College. Rim works hard as a midwife and we live in 
comfortable housing.

We are happy to be all together again.

We say thanks to all of you for helping us to overcome all the tribulations and to reach a large 
part of our goals.

Abboud Shaao  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Britannia Refugee Support Fund for Burundian Refugees
On Saturday May 11, 2019 Britannia United Church organized a New-to-You Clothing Sale 
for New-To-Be Canadians.  The sale brought in $2,050 for the Britannia Refugee Support 
Fund for Burundian refugees.

This money was earmarked to pay the permanent resident fees, $550 for adults and $150 for 
children, for Burundian refugees.  It is also intended to facilitate their integration into 
Canadian society and the community by eliminating the financial burden associated with their 
applications. 
A cheque was presented to Lynka at the worship service on July 7.  She was truly touched by 
our generosity.  Lynka was approved for permanent resident status in April and has been 
studying at la Cité collégiale since September with a view to attending university.

On the recommendation of Refugee 613, an organization that functions as a hub to ensure that 
Ottawa provides new arrivals with the help and support they need, I connected with the family 
of Dieudonné and Marie-Chantal.  They have four children:  Chadi Luch (aged 13), Georges 
Vanier (8), Ange Cybèle (6) and Bill Jésus Marie (3). On August 28, the family gratefully 
received a cheque from Britannia United Church.  They have been living in Canada for one 
year and were approved for permanent residency a few months ago but did not have the 
necessary funds to pay the application fees. 
In response to my email saying that his family would be receiving a cheque from the Britannia 
Refugee Support Fund Dieudonné replied “Au nom de ma famille, je vous présente mes 
meilleurs remerciements.  Que Dieu vous bénisse.”  (On behalf of my family, I sincerely thank 
you.  May God bless you.)
Justine Nkurunziza, Community Ambassador, wrote, “Quelle bonne surprise pour la journée!  
Au nom de ma communauté, je vous prie de recevoir un grand merci Helen, Sally et tous les 
membres de l’Église Britannia!  Dites-leur qu’ils viennent de faire le bonheur de toute une 
famille et que la communauté Burundaise leur est très reconnaissante.”  (What a nice surprise 
for the day!  On behalf of my community, I would like to thank you, Helen, Sally (from Refugee 
613) and all the members of Britannia Church.  Please tell them that they have made a whole 
family very happy and the Burundian community is very grateful.)

And a representative from Refugee 613 added “Merci de votre générosité.  Nous sommes 
tellement fiers de notre communauté!  Franche collaboration.”  (Thank you for your 
generosity.  We are very proud of our community.  A true collaboration.)
As Rev Jim described in his sermon “The Sacrament of Communion” on August 18, 
“ubuntu” (“I am because we are”) is a concept present in African spirituality that says we are 
all connected to many:  one world, one human race, one family of creation, worshipping the 
God of all.  There are countless people waiting for us to reach out our hand so we can run for 
the prize together!
This was truly a very inspiring project with concrete, positive results.  I am grateful that we 
were all able to work together to reach out to seven Burundian refugees to help them believe 
in their dreams to achieve.

Helen Hutcheson
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Upcoming events

Congregation Notes
We congratulate  Anja Stanke & 
Jonathan Hunt on their marriage 
on August 3, 2019.

Our sympathies to the friends 
and families of:

• Thomas Mimee,  
died August 1, 2019

• Lois Baker,  
died August 1, 2019

• Ronald Workman,  
died September 8, 2019

• Mario Bergeron,  
died September 9, 2019.

Woodroffe United 
Church Fall Bazaar
This event will take place 
October 26 at 207 Woodroffe 
Ave, from 9 – 1pm.  Items 
available include clothing, china, 
books, bake table, gift baskets, 
tools, white elephant, silent 
auction, toys, kitchenware, 
Christmas decorations, 
jewellery, furniture and much 
more.

For more information call 613-722-9250.

Event Date

Bluegrass concert 1:00 PM - 4:00 PM, Sunday October 20

Frozen Fruit Sale Order deadline: Thursday October 24  
Pickup: Friday November 8

Broadway Concert 7:00 PM Saturday, Oct. 26

Inspired Hearts & Hands Craft Sale Saturday, November 2

Bazaar Saturday, November 16
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The Stewardship Campaign
The concept of a Stewardship Campaign was conceived by the Church Council in May 2018.  
The first meeting took place in June 2018 with a brainstorming session to generate ideas on 
how to spark new life in the work, worship and outreach of the Church.  The group was 
expanded and the list of activities was prioritized and whittled down to 36.

In total, the group met eight times and was successful in meeting its mandate.  Of those 36 
original initiatives, ten are ongoing and in progress, two are closed, two are on hold and 22 
were completed.  The completed projects include producing and distributing a pamphlet to let 
people know who we are and what we are doing, implementing the 145th anniversary 
celebrations, presenting an Israel and Palestine evening, creating a men’s group, organizing a 
concert in support of the Ottawa West End Community Chaplaincy, serving hot chocolate at 
the Queensway Terrace North Community winter carnival, hosting a Lenten Yoga and 
Meditation session, coordinating a chili cook-off and hockey game at the park, and clarifying 
promotional activities.

A number of other initiatives were also realized:  encouraging people to sit in a different place 
in the sanctuary so that they could meet someone new, re-implementing door greeters so there 
would always someone in the foyer to meet and greet people as they arrive for Sunday 
morning worship services, and serving of coffee and tea following worship services during the 
summer.

Along the way, a number of new ideas were generated:  preparing a congregational photo 
calendar, matching drivers with those requiring rides, participating in the Queensway Terrace 
North Community Association consultations on the future of the neighbourhood, baking 
friendship bread and organizing a Used Clothing Sale for the benefit of Burundian refugees.

As a result of all these efforts, we increased revenues received in 2018 through a stewardship 
letter, an increase in Pre-authorized Remittance (PAR) and the anniversary initiatives, and in 
2019 by a very successful Garage Sale.  The actual offering, from January 1 to August 31, 
2019 was $63,763, compared to the 2019 budgeted amount of $55,330, a difference of $8,432.  
We reached out to the neighbourhood and, in turn, have been involved in community events.  
We have been joined by new members from the area.

The real value of the Campaign was the enthusiasm which filtered down to the Congregation.  
As Rev Jim wrote: “The completion of projects is an easy way to measure the "success" of a 
campaign, but there are so many triumphs that cannot be quantified, like increased positivity, 
hope, or commitment.”

Given these successes, it was decided that it was time to celebrate the accomplishments of the 
Campaign and wind down its operation.  In time, another initiative may start to renew the 
enthusiasm.  I will pour out my Spirit on everyone: your sons and daughters will proclaim my 
message; your old people will have dreams, and your young people will see visions.  (Joel 2: 
28)  Our dreams and our vision for Britannia United Church continue to inspire us.

Helen Hutcheson
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The First Step is a Doozy
While I was reading the scriptures for today, I was reminded of a scene in the movie “Indiana 
Jones and the Last Crusade.”  Indy’s father has been shot by the bad guys, and the only thing 
that can save him, is to drink from the Holy Grail.  

But there’s a problem.  The cup is on the other side of a large chasm, that plunges hundreds of 
feet into darkness, with no obvious way to get across.  Taking out his father’s journal he reads:  
“Only in the leap from the lion’s head will he prove his worth.”  Then from the other room he 
hears his father say “You must believe boy, you must believe.”

In that moment, he realizes what it means - and on his face you could see a look of fear and 
shock.  But then his face changes as he says “It’s a leap of faith.”  Suddenly confident and 
calm, he raises one foot and steps off the ledge, but as he does a bridge materializes under his 
feet.

It turns out that the bridge had been there all along: it had been designed to look like the far 
wall, it was a trick of perspective that fooled the eye into believing there was nothing at all, so 
anyone who wanted to cross the divide had to believe he could, whether he could see the 
bridge or not.  That first step was a huge leap of faith, but Indiana Jones trusted his father, he 
believed in himself and he was able to cross the void and retrieve the Holy Grail.  
 
“Faith is the assurance of things hoped for, the conviction of things not seen.”  (Heb. 11:1)

Those words are from Paul’s letter to the Hebrew people, but they sound vaguely familiar.  
“Do you believe because you have seen me Thomas?  Blessed are those who have not seen 
and yet have believed.”

In chapter 20 of the book of John, when Jesus appeared to the disciples after his resurrection 
Thomas was not there and when his friends told them what had happened he famously 
declared that he would not believe what they were saying unless he could see Jesus with his 
own two eyes and touch the wound on his side.

A week later, Jesus came to the disciples again, and this time Thomas was with them.  Jesus 
invites Thomas to look at him and touch him and tells him to “stop doubting and believe.”  
And then, when Thomas affirms the identity of Christ, saying, “My Lord and my God” Jesus 
responds with a teaching about faith.

“Do you believe because you have seen? Blessed are those who have not seen and have yet 
believed.”

It would be really easy to believe in the resurrection of Christ, if he were standing right in 
front of us, offering us the opportunity to see him and touch him.  But like so many matters of 
faith, we are asked to believe in things we cannot see.  That’s what faith is:  “the assurance of 
things hoped for; the conviction of things not seen.”

Those who don’t believe think us foolish for believing in something we cannot see, and yet 
the Bible is full of stories that affirm the experience of faith, reassuring us that is exactly what 
we are called to do.
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Naaman was the commander of the Syrian army.  In the book of Second Kings we read that he 
had a skin disease that no one could heal.  In the Bible, every skin disease was referred to as 
leprosy and those who suffered from it were cut off from their family, their friends, their 
community and from worship in the temple.  
 
Naaman didn’t seem to be affected by the same laws, because he was a great warrior, and 
likely everyone was afraid of him.  But when a servant in his house, tells his wife about a 
prophet in her homeland who can heal the general, he decides to go.

When the prophet Elisha sends a messenger to tell Naaman that he must go to the river and 
dip himself seven times in the water, Naaman is insulted that the Prophet did not come out to 
meet him, and offended at the thought that the river Jordan would be any better than the rivers 
in his homeland.  Naaman almost left for home right there, but the servant-girl convinced him 
to try it and he was healed. 

Pride and anger almost prevented Naaman from being healed.  The solution that would free 
him from his affliction was simple, but he had to let go of his anger and his pride and he had 
to take that first step into the river.  It turned out to be the first step on a journey of faith and an 
example of how God’s grace extends to those we might consider to be unworthy.

Now Abraham was a pious man, but he still had his doubts and it still took him awhile to 
fulfill his calling.  And yet, when Jewish Christians living in Jerusalem during the first century 
after Christ’s death and resurrection were experiencing persecution, it is Abraham whom Paul 
holds up as an example of faith.

As the story goes, Abraham and Sarah were called by God to leave their homeland and travel 
to Canaan, where God would establish the kingdom of Israel.

God made a covenant with Abraham, saying that if he obeyed he would be the father of a great 
nation.  However, there were a couple of problems with the promise:  Abraham and his wife 
were both old, and up until then, they had not been able to have a child.  But God reassured 
them that the promise would be fulfilled and as a sign of God’s covenant their names would be 
changed from Abram, which means “Exalted Father” to Abraham, which means “The Father 
of Many Nations.”  Sarah’s name was also changed from Sarai, which means “Princess” to 
Sarah, which means “The Princess of Many” or “The Mother of Many.”

Abraham and Sarah did not leave right away, in fact they did not really believe right away; 
Sarah even laughed when she heard the news that she would have a child in her old age, and 
who could blame them?  However, they did eventually set out for a place they had never seen, 
with a promise that seemed impossible to fulfill, to establish a most unlikely nation, because 
they believed in God.  And ultimately, God’s covenant was fulfilled in them, as their 
descendants would establish the twelve tribes of Israel.

Faith that is based on things that are hoped for and convictions in things not seen can be 
difficult to grab onto.  So Paul turns to examples of people who trusted God and stepped out 
into the unknown.  In fact the Bible is filled with stories of people who had enough faith to 
take that first step and began a journey that would bless a lifetime.
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As people of God, we learn about faith through the stories of those who have believed even 
when they have not been able to see where the road was taking them.  It is a road that has been 
travelled by outcasts and misfits, doubters and failures; even those who at one point in their 
lives denied God and persecuted God’s people.  But somewhere in their hearts, they heard 
God’s voice and found the courage to take that first step as people of God, we also learn about 
faith by doing.  Often we receive the greatest blessings and affirmation, by giving ourselves 
over to that call.  And faith is found in the journey.   

Author Alan Brehm puts it this way:       

Because of the inherent difficulties surrounding faith, we should not be surprised that it 
doesn’t just spring up out of nowhere.  It is something you have to cultivate; and yet, how 
do you cultivate something as elusive as faith?  The place to start is to realize that we are 
all always in every aspect of our faith in the constant position of praying “I believe, help 
my unbelief.”  The place to begin is to admit that we do not believe—at least not always!

But I think beyond that the apostle to the Hebrews gives us a clue when he recounts the 
faith of those who have gone before.  In a very real sense, the only way to cultivate faith is 
to take the risk of plunging in to the life of faith.  We cultivate faith when we recite the 
prayers and confessions of faith and sing the hymns, when we encourage and support the 
community of faith, and when we give ourselves away in service to others.

You might say that it sounds like a vicious circle: the only way to learn faith is to have 
faith.  But how do you cultivate what you don’t have?  I don’t think it’s really that cut and 
dried.  I think that what the exemplars of faith in our lesson show us is that, like many 
aspects of life, faith is a matter of learning by doing.  In other words, we all have to strike 
out on faith without really knowing where we’re going, or whether we even have faith.  But 
in the process of doing those things that faith would have us do, we discover despite our 
unbelief the seeds of faith growing in our hearts.”

This brings us back to the children’s time. I used the weight to talk about how – like muscles 
we exercise regularly – our faith can grow with practice.  But I have another illustration I 
would like to share.

Like any great symbol, it can be used in many ways.

So the weight can be a metaphor for the things that give us strength and courage for the 
journey, but it can also be a symbol for the things that stand in our way.

This weight isn’t very heavy and I can hold it easily with an extended arm, but what if I held it 
this way through the whole service?  Eventually it would start to feel much heavier and my 
focus would start to shift from the word of God, to the ache in my shoulder. I might become so 
preoccupied with trying to keep my arm level, or to stop it from shaking, or just to prove a 
point that I would become totally distracted from the message I was trying to share.  And the 
only solution would be to let it go.

Sometimes the obstacle to faith isn’t believing: it is worry, or doubts or fear.  It might be 
feelings of shame or a lack of self-worth.   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I remember being asked if I ever doubted my call to ministry and without really thinking I said 
“I never doubted that God was calling, but had serious doubts about whether I could answer 
the call.”  In fact, when I felt the call to ministry, I didn’t tell anyone at first, because I was 
overwhelmed with thoughts that I might not be able to carry it through and I didn’t want to 
disappoint my church and family.   I also thought the people who really knew me might say 
“Who does he think he is, to think that he is called to ministry?”  

So I held onto the news for a full year, only telling Val and a close friend, taking courses to 
learn more about the Bible, and taking time to be sure.  In time I was able to let go of the 
doubts and fears well enough of them to take the first step.  What I discovered is that the 
people who really knew me weren’t surprised at all; in fact, some of them were waiting for me 
to realize what they had seen all along.

I could never have imagined where the road would take me for the past 34 years but I could 
imagine taking one step.  Where is the road calling you?  What are the things that are 
weighing you down and keeping you from realizing your visions and dreams?   What do you 
need to let go of, to lighten the journey?  Let the practice of prayer give you strength, let the 
work of your hands give you vision, and let faith be your guide.  Amen

gggggggggggggggggggggggggg 
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